Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Board of Directors Meeting

July 8, 2006


9:00 am


3078 Aspen Grove

Northstar
Directors present:

Bill Ireton, Liz Reagor, Tony Turninsky

Directors excused absent:
Todd Steele, Bob Thornton

Others present:
Buzz Hamlin – 3120, Tom & Yvonne Merrick – 3146, Peter Miller – Camco, Ed Reagor – 3078, Vanessa Sandoval – East West Partners

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 am by President Turninsky.

Minutes of the April 26, 2006 Board of Directors Meeting were approved. In discussion of the building maintenance – roofs operating expense, it was noted that a large amount of the expense was related to roof replacement, a replacement fund expense. It was moved, seconded, and passed to transfer $27,300 from the replacement account to pay for replacement fund expenses. 

The Board reviewed a draft of the June 2006 financial statements.

The Board reviewed the annual financial survey of condominiums and townhomes prepared by McClintock Accountancy. 

It was moved seconded, and passed, to adopt the new Collection Policy for Delinquent Assessments.

The bike and ski trail easement requested by Placer County in the area below the bio swale was discussed. In June Mr. Ireton, Ms. Sandoval, Bryon Radon of EWP, and representatives of Placer County met and inspected the site for the proposed trail. Ms. Sandoval explained that as a condition for the Village project approval EWP has been required to build the trail that will connect with the Thompkins Memorial Trail on the other side of Northstar Drive. A deadline must be met this fall with the trail installation for occupancy of the rest of the Village units to be permitted by Placer County. The current layout of the trail stays off the burm and has a standard width of 8’ that can be narrowed to 5’ in certain areas to minimize removal of mature trees. Perennial Landscaping has been engaged by EWP to build the trail. EWP is not supportive of the trail installation condition being imposed by the county. The ski back area behind Aspen Grove was discussed as an alternative to the bio swale trail location. Previous requests for trail installation in the area have been denied by the Association due to wetlands issues, and the creation of dust, debris, and noise from biking and hiking. 

After discussion it was agreed that a formal letter would be written by Mr. Miller and Mr. Turinsky to Bill Coombs of the Placer County Planning Department requesting that the trail installation be removed from the conditions of the Village project. A meeting with Mr. Coombs, Mr. Turinsky, and Mr. Miller will be set to express the Association’s position on the tail installation and removal of the condition. 

Discussion of dead tree removal in and around the retention pond area was discussed. The Board requested that the removed trees be replaced with new trees to create a buffer between the parking lot and the tower buildings. Ms. Sandoval will forward the request to Joe Malone. Ms. Sandoval explained that certain trees planted last year below the bio swale had been placed too long in the sun without water before being planted. Some of them died and are being replaced this summer. Perennial Landscaping is doing the planting.     

Ms. Sandoval reported on the retention pond tracer dye study. EWP has researched the study costs to be approximately $30,000. Accuracy of the study could be compromised by fractures in the pond. Ms. Sandoval offered to install perimeter drains around the 3157-3168 and 3169-3180 tower buildings instead of conducting the retention pond dye study. Civil engineer Brian McAllister of SCO Engineering will design perimeter drains around the buildings to capture and divert the surface and underground waters. Mr. Miller will provide site plans of the tower buildings to Mr. McAllister. 

The following Design Review Committee business was conducted:

1) A contractor’s submittal of requested changes to the exterior of unit 3047 was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to deny the request. Changing of the furnace room door would not be in keeping with the architectural style of the buildings. Concerns were expressed over 1) the unit’s central heating system being altered allowing inadequate heat and possible pipe freezing to the unit, and 2) the installation of a new furnace room door that would be of a different configuration than those of other units. 

2) Mr. Turinsky reported on the architectural and site improvement conceptual upgrades to Aspen Grove. Parking lot and pathway lighting upgrades will be included with building upgrades by architect Ron Gaunt in a presentation to be provided on the NPOA website. The presentation will be made available in August for homeowners to view. 

3) The non-conforming windows at unit 3112 will be addressed after the CC&R rewrite is completed and all units’ windows are replaced with dual pane windows of the original sizes.

4) Mr. Miller reported on progress of installation of a stairway from the parking lot to the area between tower buildings 3136-3144 and 3145-3156. As the stairway is not 30” above grade no building permit should be required by Placer County. The stairway will be constructed of materials similar to the three other stairways in the area. Insurance prohibiting homeowner association work has kept several contractors from bidding the job. Mr. Miller will continue to look for a general contractor to take on the work. 

The following spring / summer maintenance items were discussed:

1) Routine seasonal building and grounds maintenance repairs and cleanup items are being done by the Camco maintenance crew.

2) Parking lot vacuum sweeping was done in May by the Robert Sutton Co.

3) Spalling concrete pier repairs and Xypex application will be done by the Camco crew this summer and fall. 

4) Mr. Miller, forester Bill Houdyschell, and Northstar Fire Chief Mark Shadowens  will work together this summer to outline Wildfire Protection Work to be done. The labor crew of Jorge Benuto will do the work. 

5) Siding staining of units3108-3123 and tower buildings 3133-3180 will be done by Sierra Paint & Chemical this fall. 

6) Exterior window washing will be done by Quality Window Washing in July to buildings not being stained, and in the fall to those being stained. 

7) Pathway and parking lot asphalt repairs and crack filling will be done by the Robert Sutton Company this fall. It was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the $5,859 bid from Sutton for pathway repairs. 

8) Culvert cleaning and swale cleanout will be done this summer by Jorge Benuto’s labor crew. 

In other business the following was addressed:

1) Mr. Hamlin recommended that a letter or postcard be sent to the Aspen Grove membership in support of electing Bill Ireton to the NPOA Board of Directors.

2) It was requested that a letter be sent to the membership reminding them to follow association rules concerning pets, allowable items to be stored on decks, and adherence to Architectural Rule Committee procedures. Mr. Miller will work with the Board on compiling a list of rules to be sent with the fall budget mailing. 

3) It was moved, seconded, and passed to adopt the new election procedures.  

The next meeting was set for 6:00 pm Wednesday August 16th at Scotts Seafood in Walnut Creek. The fiscal 2006-2007 budget, CC&R rewrite, and preparation for the September 3rd Annual Meeting will be addressed at the meeting. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 11:30 am at which time Mr. Miller conducted a walkthrough inspection of the property with Mr. Ireton.  Following are items noted in the walkthrough:

The swales adjacent to Northstar drive were heavily eroded, filled with road sand and dirt, and overgrown with vegetation. Extensive clean out will be necessary to carry road run-off water in future winters. (Mr. Miller later met with Jorge Benuto and obtained a bid of approximately $23,000 to clean out the swales). 

Asphalt parking lot areas need repair and overlay. Mr. Miller will obtain an adjusted bid from the Robert Sutton Co. to remove asphalt and replace the damaged surfaces with an overlay. 

The owner of unit 3180 has altered an exterior wall with the addition of a gas vent and removed the external flue connection. The property manager will contact the owner concerning the unauthorized modifications. A reminder will be sent to the membership concerning exterior modifications to the units that are allowed and those that are not. 

Roof tiles were stored under the entry deck of unit 3121. The property manager will collect them and have them installed by the roofer in the fall. 

Rain gutters and downspouts in the back stairway areas of tower buildings will be repaired in the fall. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller

Property Manager 
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